
MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

February 17, 2009
Chair Richard Manfredi convened the meeting at 11:07 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Richard J. Manfredi, Chair
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	Joyce A. Hatala, Vice Chair
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Cynthia Carrow
	David L. Strong

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	Burt A. Waite

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	John J. Walliser, Esquire

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	Peter R. Wilshusen, Ph.D.

	Curtis N. Kratz
	


I.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Pat Lupo moved approval of the November 2008 minutes; Joyce Hatala seconded the motion.  Bernie Hoffnar noted that a section of Ron Furlan’s presentation on Act 537 needed clarification.  The minutes were approved with that revision.
Jolene Chinchilli and Peter Wilshusen were reappointed to three-year terms by the Governor.  There has been no action from the Senate on the reappointments of Bernie Hoffnar and Burt Waite or from the House on Council’s three vacancies.

DEP has appointed Gail Conner as Council’s representative on the Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee.

Rich reported that he, Jolene Chinchilli, Cynthia Carrow and Sue Wilson met with Secretary Hanger and other DEP executive staff on January 20.  Among the issues discussed were Council’s role, the Secretary’s participation on Council and communication between Council and the Department.  Rich said he and the other members underscored the importance of information flow in Council’s role as the major advisory body to DEP.  They further explained that the various perspectives represented on Council can provide valuable insight during the conceptual stage of Department initiatives.  All agreed that focusing on defined priorities would facilitate the flow of information.  Secretary Hanger followed up on that idea in a post-meeting letter to Rich and the other attendees.  He suggested that Council may want to focus future discussions on the following topics:
· Climate Change

· Marcellus Shale

· Development of Permit-By-Rule for NPDES permits under Chapter 102

Also at the meeting, Secretary Hanger said that he and DCNR Secretary DiBerardinis have met and discussed the need for improved coordination between the two departments.  Cynthia Carrow, Council’s liaison between DEP and DCNR, added that several cooperative efforts are underway, such as TreeVitalize (urban trees restoration project) and several projects in the Laurel Highlands.  These and other projects are highlighted in DEP’s February report to Council.
The Department’s February report also included updates on two of Council’s priority issues.  Water well drilling regulations have the number one spot on the list of recommended legislative priorities of the Statewide Water Resources Committee (SWRC).  Council has repeatedly called for Pennsylvania to adopt well-drilling regulations.

Additionally, in December, SWRC approved the State Water Plan, which is now awaiting the Secretary’s approval.  Council’s 2000 Position Statement on Water Resources Management provided the basis for much of the dialogue in passing Act 220.
Rich reported that Secretary Hanger responded to Council’s letter regarding the Commonwealth’s recycling program and extension of the recycling fee sunset date.  He thanked Council for their support.
Sue Wilson and Kurt Leitholf will meet with DEP’s Executive Staff later this month to discuss the Joint Workgroup Report on interagency cooperation.
Joyce Hatala moved that Dave Strong and Burt Waite be re-elected to serve two-year terms on the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board and that Bernie Hoffnar be elected to serve the remainder of Bruce Tetkoskie’s term also on the Board.  Cynthia Carrow seconded the motion.  The motion carried.

Rich referred members to the back of the agenda, which listed criteria for presenting new business before Council.
II.
DEPARTMENT REPORT
Deputy Secretary for Administration Patrick McDonnell presented the Department’s report for Secretary Hanger, who was unable to attend because of a scheduling conflict.
In the Governor’s proposed budget, Patrick said DEP is receiving an overall funding decrease of $18.2 million (7.9% compared to FY 2008-09).  The Department will also lose 172 positions from its current complement of 3,127.  In response to a question from Burt, Patrick said the oil and gas staff increases will not be affected by the budget cuts, as they are not General Fund positions.  Some programs are being eliminated, such as safe water, climate change initiatives and data center energy conservation projects.  However, Patrick added that funding was scheduled to end for some of those programs, such as the data center projects.
Joyce commented on the lack of funding for recycling programs; specifically, the Section 902 competitive grants.  She stressed the importance of re-authorizing the recycling fee, which finances the recycling programs, before it sunsets in January 2012.  Patrick said the recycling program is looking into some way to offer a final “smaller version” of the 902 grant this year, which would be roughly half the amount of the previous 902 grant round.  He said more information on this will be forthcoming.  
In response to a question from Bernie Hoffnar, Patrick said a small amount of Growing Greener money will be available.  Walter commented on the $3.3 million cut from the Acid Mine Drainage Abatement and Treatment Fund.  Patrick said the Department will rely on the 30% set-aside money from Title IV.  Walter also asked about the Conservation Districts.  Patrick said the proposed budget recommends that DEP’s transfer to the Conservation District Fund (for nonrecurring projects) be cut by $540,000.
Patrick said legislation imposing a new severance tax on all natural gas has been proposed; it would go into effect on 10/1/2009 and should raise $107.2 million.  The tax will be 5% of the value of the gas at the wellhead.
In response to a question, Patrick said the Department is making good progress with permit backlogs.
III.
OPEN TIME


There were no comments from the audience.

IV.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, Executive Director of CNRAC, updated CAC on several ongoing initiatives:

· Report on DCNR’s Programming Achievements – The final report on DCNR’s programming achievements was approved at CNRAC’s December meeting and submitted to Secretary DiBerardinis and his executive staff.  The report includes findings and recommendations that CNRAC compiled through a series of meetings held last summer and fall.  At those meetings, CNRAC asked the public and stakeholders if DCNR is meeting the goals that were developed in its 2004 strategic plan:  “Shaping a Sustainable Pennsylvania: DCNR’s Blueprint for Action.” 
· Report on CNRAC’s Review and Recommendations Regarding DCNR’s Role and Responsibilities with Trail Maintenance in Pennsylvania – CNRAC’s final report on trail maintenance was approved at their December meeting and distributed to DCNR executive staff and stakeholders.  Recognizing the importance of the state’s trail system for recreation, education and the economy, CNRAC conducted a statewide trails study last year.  After many interviews with those who use, plan and maintain the thousands of miles of trails in the Commonwealth, CNRAC identified their number one concern to be trail maintenance, i.e., funding and responsibility.

· Report on Sustainability of the DCNR Grants Program – CNRAC’s final report and recommendations on grant sustainability was approved at their December meeting and distributed to DCNR’s executive staff and stakeholders.  CNRAC assisted DCNR by reviewing 17 grants from the last 10 years to determine why some projects succeed while others fail.  Kurt said the Council focused on three types of grants:  Rails-to-Trails (5 grants), Park Rehabilitation and Development (6 grants) and Small Community (6 grants).

· CNRAC Strategic Plan – Kurt said the Council has developed their 2009 Strategic Plan, which helps them to identify priorities and organize activities for the coming year.  Some of the issues that CNRAC will be focusing on include:  the effectiveness of the Heritage Areas Program; sources of future grant funding and water, i.e., acid mine drainage and impacts from Marcellus Shale gas drilling.
· As with other state agencies, Kurt said DCNR’s budget is being affected by the current state of the economy.  However, a recent gas lease offering of state forest land generated approximately $190 million, and Kurt said the department had been hoping that all of that money would be used in accordance with the legislated provisions of the Oil and Gas Fund.  However, the Governor’s proposed budget would transfer $174 million from that sale into the state’s General Fund.  There are no signs that there will be state park closures, but it is apparent that maintenance and operations within the park system will be negatively affected.  In response to a question from Thad Stevens, Kurt said the Gypsy Moth Suppression Program was considered to be cut and/or eliminated, but because of significant public concern, the program has been restored for 2009.

Joyce Hatala commented on the importance of the Heritage Areas Program because it protects and promotes Pennsylvania’s history and environment, while also contributing to the economy through tourism dollars.

In response to a question from Pat Lupo, Kurt said the Department has not yet seen any evidence of forest fragmentation on DCNR-managed lands from wind turbines as there have been none constructed on these lands.  Kurt added that it’s too soon to gauge the full impact of Marcellus Shale drilling activities on DCNR-managed lands because there have been only a few Marcellus Shale gas wells recently drilled on it.  Besides the obvious direct impact concerns of wind turbine construction on wildlife, the Department also has concerns about indirect environmental impacts caused by the construction of transmission lines and additional service roads.

Walter Heine asked about lifeguards at state parks this summer.  Kurt said that Presque Isle State Park and state parks with pools will use lifeguards.  It is expected that the remaining state parks will not have lifeguards, primarily due to a very limited and inconsistent supply of potential lifeguards.  The public has indicated to DCNR that they like not having restrictions on when to swim at state park lakes.  With lifeguards, there were more restrictions on when swimming was permitted.

Thad and Kurt discussed the increase of PNDI searches because of Marcellus Shale activity and DCNR’s response to improve the process.  Cynthia Carrow said that she, Kurt and Sue have been discussing this and other issues related to Marcellus Shale gas drilling with CNRAC’s Water Committee. 

V.
POLICY OFFICE REPORT
Kelly Heffner, DEP Policy Director, provided Council with a preview of some rulemaking that will be brought before the Environmental Quality Board this year.  The Water Management Deputate plans to present 10 regulatory packages, including Chapter 102, Permit-by-Rule; Chapter 95, Total Dissolved Solids; Chapter 93, Stream Re-designations (3 packages); Section 302, Operators’ Certification Program; and Great Lakes Bluff Recession regulations.
There are also two waste packages: Technical Guidance Document on the Management of Beneficial Use of Ash and new language regarding waivers in the Uniform Environmental Covenants Act for land recycling.  Kelly said that Secretary Hanger wants some of the technical guidance for beneficial use in a regulation and also an increase in the sampling and reporting.   The department is currently preparing the beneficial ash comment and response document and then will start working on a regulatory package.
Kelly said EQB will not meet in March, and the tentative schedule for the April meeting includes Section 302, Operators’ Certification Program; one of the stream re-designation packages; lab accreditation, which includes a fee package; and a petition for a hazardous waste package.  Another item on the agenda will be a molybdenum standard for water quality.  In November 2008, the Independent Regulatory Review Commission (IRRC) disapproved the department’s Triennial Review of Water Quality Standards because it included molybdenum.  DEP removed it so that the Triennial Review would be approved and then developed a separate standard for molybdenum.
There are two oil and gas fee packages: (1) final omit package, which relates specifically to Marcellus Shale well permit fees and (2) full rulemaking package, which addresses all well permit fees.  The full package opened to public comment on 2/14/09.  On 2/10/08, the final omit package was reviewed by the Senate Environmental Resources & Energy Committee, which extended its review for an additional 14 days.   If the final omit should not be approved, Kelly said the department will rely on the “back-up” full package.  Kelly added that the department was going to use the money generated from the final omit package to bring on additional staff.  Additional, Kelly reported that the Bureau of Oil and Gas will open a satellite office in Williamsport to handle permits and inspections for Marcellus Shale activity.  Currently, those inspections are handled by DEP staff from the Meadville office.
Kelly briefly discussed the proposed permit-by-rule concept for buffers.  The intent of the PBR is to lessen the time staff spends in the office reviewing permits and plans so that they can do more field work, e.g., inspections and monitoring.  Plans will be designed and certified by professional engineers.  Some aspects of the PBR still need to be fleshed out, e.g., slope, run-off from buffer vegetation, proximity to wetlands, etc.  The draft regulations will be presented to the Water Resources Advisory Committee on 2/25/09.  Kelly suggested that John Hines discuss the draft regulations at Council’s March meeting.
Pat Lupo asked for an update on the Great Lakes Compact.  Kelly said she would provide information in the Department’s March report to Council.
VI.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Air (Chair: Gail M. Conner, Esquire) – Gail reported that the committee met this morning and had presentations from the Bureau of Air Quality on toxics near schools, DEP’s 5-year report, ozone redesignations and fee rulemaking.  Gail moved that Council send a letter of support for the proposed fee package to go forward to EQB; Pat Lupo seconded the motion.  A discussion ensued regarding the fee costs and staffing.  Thad Stevens amended the motion so that the letter would request DEP to provide some level of assurance that the increased revenue will result in additional staff support, particularly regarding permit reviews.   Curtis Kratz seconded the motion; the motion carried.  Council staff will draft a letter for Gail and Rich to review.  Gail also provided a summary of the Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee meeting held on February 12, which included presentations on a low-sulfur heating and residual oil initiative and an outdoor wood-fired boiler model ordinance.
Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Cynthia Carrow) – Cynthia reported that the committee met this morning to continue their discussion on wind turbine siting.  Council staff provided the committee with information on siting criteria within Pennsylvania and other states.  The committee also reviewed the PA Game Commission’s report, which lacked some data, e.g., birds/bats mortality and pre- and post-construction.  Last fall, Sen. Eichelberger invited Sue Wilson to participate in discussions on potential legislation for statewide siting criteria.  Cynthia made a motion that Council respond to the Senator regarding the committee’s efforts to gather and study information on appropriate wind energy development and inviting his input.  Bernie Hoffnar seconded the motion.  The motion carried and the draft letter was approved.
Cynthia discussed the several requests made by Duane Mowery for Council to request a legislative hearing into DEP’s lack of responsiveness to its advisory committees.  Mr. Mowery is a member of DEP’s Sewage Advisory Committee, but he told Council his request was not on behalf of SAC.  Council is aware that DEP has offered to meet with Mr. Mowery, and Council has offered to facilitate.  Cynthia moved that Council send a letter to DEP and SAC explaining that Council will incorporate this complaint into the PP&O Committee’s ongoing review of DEP’s public participation policy; Bernie Hoffnar seconded the motion.  The motion carried and the draft letter was approved.
At DEP’s request, the committee reviewed the Department’s public outreach efforts regarding Marcellus Shale activities.  Council staff will draft a letter to DEP summarizing the committee’s recommendations.
Strategic Planning Workgroup (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – Sue Wilson gave the workgroup’s report in Jolene’s absence.  Last month, the committee asked Council members to provide input on their top priorities for Council for 2009.   Rich asked that everyone submit their comments by March 10.
The workgroup distributed a proposal for setting priorities and Council’s overall work plan.  Sue explained that if attention is focused on a select number of priorities/projects during a 12-month period, it would allow Council to pursue issues in greater depth; clarify and better understand multiple sides of issues; communicate more openly with DEP and other relevant parties; and arrive at more fully informed recommendations.  She further explained that new issues and other business would be pursued through committee discussions and, when appropriate, committees can recommend that projects be elevated to the Council priority list.
Some members were concerned that a set list of priorities would preclude Council from dealing with any other important issues that might develop during the year.  Sue explained that the priority list was adaptable, based on recommendations from the committees.  Further discussions focused on Council addressing issues on a site-specific basis or by influencing statewide policy.

Cynthia moved that Council adopt the guidelines for selecting and managing priorities; Peter Wilshusen seconded the motion.  The motion carried with one opposed.
Climate Change Advisory Committee – The Governor appointed Pat Lupo to serve on the CCAC, which was formed in September 2008.  Pat reported that the committee’s charge is to advise DEP on implementation of PA’s Climate Change Act of 2008. This includes development of a climate change action plan, annual greenhouse gas inventories, impacts assessment report, voluntary greenhouse gas emissions registry and other climate change-related activities at DEP’s request.
The committee has five subcommittees: Electricity, Industry/Waste, Residential/Commercial, Land Use/Transportation and Agriculture/Forestry.  Pat said the schedule is very intense.  The subcommittees must present their recommendations to the full committee by the end of April.  The CCAC will submit the final work plan recommendations to DEP on July 1, with the final report submitted to the Governor in October.
VII.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

In light of the Statewide Water Resources Committee’s recommendation for legislative action on water well drilling regulations, Burt Waite moved that Council send another letter of support for legislation that will address water well construction standards and certification or licensing of water well drillers and contractors; Curtis Kratz seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  Council staff will circulate past statements on this issue, track any pending legislation and draft a new letter when appropriate.
Burt Waite moved that the 2008 Annual Report be approved and submitted to DEP and the Governor; Dave Strong seconded the motion.  The motion carried with a request from Bernie Hoffnar that the transmittal letter be revised.
VIII.
NEW BUSINESS  
The issues that Secretary Hanger recommended for Council’s review will be distributed to the members.
-
-
-       -       -       -
Curtis Kratz moved to adjourn the meeting; Cynthia Carrow seconded the motion.  Chair Rich Manfredi adjourned the meeting at 1:57 p.m.

Notice of the February meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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